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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
AGENDA
Minutes of the Extra Ordinary Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 27 January 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Peter Corke


Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Caroline Kolek
Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr John Taylor

Cllr Peter Halse
**




Cllr John Zarczynski
Cllr Sharon Pavey





Cllr Vernon Whitlock





** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

1 member of public

Press – Katy Griffin (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pullman’s)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

14/220
To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Cllr Vivienne Ash (P), Cllr Roy Coombs (P), and Cllr Vera Howard (P)
14/221
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Bayliss – Community Complex Director (P)

Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Lunt- Millennium Green member (P) 

14/222 Minutes of the Finance Committee meeting dated 20th January 2014 and resolution for the following:

a) To approve lists of cheques for October 2013 (£251,181.56), November 2013 (£418,529.06), December 2013 (£435,386.27)



b) To approve Income and Expenditure up to the third Quarter of the financial year (available)



c) To set the precept for 2014/15 at £206,130.00 (report and schedule available)



d) To agree to renew lease contract for photocopier and printer 



e) To approve the replacement of the Deputy Mayor’s medallion

The Mayor asked if there were any questions for items a) and b). No questions were received and it was resolved to accept the list of cheques for October, November, December and income and expenditure up to 31st December 2013.
This was RESOLVED.

Cllr Allen stated that the precept was being increased by a third. Cllr Taylor confirmed it was more like 30%. Cllr Halse and Cllr Allen had various questions relating to the income for previous years and the current year. The clerk informed the Council of these figures and confirmed that the income to date figures were available in the income /expenditure report agreed in item b).
Cllr Pavey entered the room.

Cllr Taylor reminded members that as well as the reduction in income part of the increase was due to one off costs that were to be encountered this year and were due to 

1) The move and surrender of the existing premises, 
2) Set up of Car Park and 
3) Provision for neighbourhood plan.
The need for a neighbourhood plan was discussed and Cllr Cornwell proposed that the budget be reduced from £10,000 to £5,000 as funds may not be needed straight away. 

Cllr Allen declared an interest as an EDDC member directly involved with the Local Plan.

The proposal was seconded by Cllr Pavey with 9 in favour, 4 against and 1 abstention.

Cllr Corke asked why £20,000 rent was needed by the Town Council when the Town Council owned the building. Cllr Whitlock confirmed that the rent was made up of costs towards services such gas, electric, water and rates.

Cllr Zarczynski also reminded members that the Beehive would be opening within the next few months and the Directors were expected to operate with no start up funds so receiving this money would help cover initial costs. He added that the rent could always be reduced after a year or two.
Cllr Elliot added that £20,000 was within the business plan.

Cllr Taylor informed the Council that rent cannot be reduced under normal terms and conditions of a commercial lease. He suggested the cost be split as £10,000 rent contribution and £10,000 grant/loan contribution, but this would need to be clarified with an expert as to whether this was legal.
Cllr Allen felt this was perfectly legitimate and would make no difference to the financial liability. He added that he felt it would be prudent to make sure there was some financial return to the Town Council. He agreed that the split rent/loan should be vetted by HMRC and if allowed the Town Council could insist the loan be repaid after 10 years.
Cllr Whitlock reminded members that the company was part of the Town Council and that the Town Council had a responsibility to ensure the Beehive was a success and that it was premature to make such decisions at this moment in time. This meeting was to concentrate on agreeing the budget provision and any other discussions should take place at a later stage.

Cllr Halse wanted to remind all Councillors that the Town Council never expected to gain a financial income/return and that the benefit did not need to come in the form of cash. The building was being built for the Town and by separating out responsibilities this did not mean that the Town Council would no longer be able to provide the financial support the Beehive will need. He added that the split option could be seen as a “dodge”.

Cllr Taylor informed the Council that as the building will be a community building, the Town Council will need to pay some rent as they will be carrying out their civic duties there. The remainder of the funds could be given as a loan or grant as a way of assisting the community.

Cllr Allen proposed that £10,000 be agreed for rent and £10,000 as a loan if technically able. Cllr Taylor agreed he would second this proposal.
Cllr Cornwell was concerned about this as the implications were not known and this was a proposal made out of the blue and felt that a sensible decision cannot be made. This was not the time to make such a decision as the Town Council needed to agree the budget provisions.

Cllr Pavey agreed with Cllr Cornwell and added that the Council needed to agree a provision and these other decisions should be made at a later stage.

Cllr Zarczynski also agreed and added that the budget should consider provisions regardless of what other decisions were yet to be made.
Cllr Allen requested that he make an amendment. 

The Mayor asked if Cllr Allen would like to withdraw his first proposal as his request was not considered to be an amendment. 
Cllr Allen withdrew his original motion and proposed that a provision of £20,000 rent be added to the budget with a footnote that the Town Council reviews this once advice and further information has been received and alter the figure appropriately but ensure the total amount remains unchanged. This was seconded by Cllr Taylor with 4 in favour, 9 against and 1 abstention.

The motion was not carried.

It was agreed that the budget provision remains unchanged.

Cllr Allen requested confirmation on who will keep the income from the Car Park. The clerk confirmed that the Car Park was the responsibility of the Town Council and therefore all income would go to the Town Council.

Cllr Allen asked why there were no provisions made for the Glen. The clerk confirmed that the Glen was the responsibility of East Devon District Council and that there was no formal license in place which stipulated that the Town Council would maintain this land.
Cllr Halse proposed that the Town Council resolves to agree the budget provision and a precept figure of £203,130.00 be requested for the year 2014/14. This equated to annual household cost of £54.67 compared to last year of £42.90. This meant that the increase to a band D household was approximately 22p a week and was for the reasons listed in the clerk’s report. This was seconded by Cllr Bayliss with 11 in favour and 1 against.
This was RESOLVED.

It was agreed unanimously to sign up to a new contract with Ricoh regarding photocopier and printing facilities (item d).

This was RESOLVED.
It was agreed unanimously to replace the Deputy Mayor’s medallion at a cost of approximately £10 – £15.
This was RESOLVED.
14/219
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.27pm.
Signed Chair

10th February 2014

